MINUTES OF THE SPRINGDALE TOWN BOARD MEETING – May 19, 2008. 

IN ATTENDANCE: Town Chairman Ed Eloranta, Supervisor I Wayne Hefty, Supervisor II Richard Schwenn, and Clerk Vicki Anderson.

CALL TO ORDER: by Eloranta, 8:00 p.m.

NOTICE OF THE MEETING: pursuant to Wisconsin Open Meeting Law was confirmed.

By 5/15/08 the agenda was posted in the three customary locations in the Town of Springdale as required by law and as an additional service to the citizens, a notice of the meeting was published in the “Mt. Horeb Mail” on 5/14/08 and “Town and Country Shopper” on 5/15/08. 

MINUTES: MOTION by Schwenn/Hefty to approve the minutes as distributed of the 4/21/08 TB meeting. Motion carried 3-0.

Public Input-discussion only, non agenda items: After attending a WTA conference on undesirable land uses last week, Supervisor W. Hefty requests that the TB discuss some recommendations to improve town ordinances regarding the citing of cell towers, wind turbines, waste facilities, etc. Hefty will prepare material for discussion at the June TB meeting. 
REPRESENTATIVE SONDY POPE-ROBERTS: In her annual visit to the TB meeting, Representative Pope-Roberts encourage all citizens to contact her with any questions and concerns. In her third term she has seen how effectively her office can work through bureaucratic red tape for her constituents. To contact her: email-Rep.Pope-Roberts@legis.state.wi.us; phone-608.266.3520; toll-free-800.534.0079; and fax-608.282.3679.
BID OPENING/ROAD REPAIR PROJECTS: By 8:00 p.m. three bids had been received in the town hall in response to the published/posted class 2 notice under ch. 985.
SEALCOATING: MOTION by Hefty/Schwenn to accept the bid from Fahrner Asphalt Sealers, Waunakee, WI for the price of $11,690.00 per 20’ mile, for the necessary sealcoating work identified by the town. Motion carried 3-0.

DAIRY RIDGE ROAD MILLING: NO ACTION: Payne & Dolan, Inc., Fitchburg, WI submitted a bid to mill 0” to 1” of the existing pavement over approximately 14,200 SY (20’ x 6,400’) on Dairy Ridge Rd. for the price of: **6’ Mill by the Hour …6 HR @ $780.00/HR., 

**Mobilization…1 EA @$450.00/EA., and **Trucking by the Hour…12 HR @ $76.00/HR…2 trucks approximate hours. Discussion: The TB agreed to delay action on the proposal until it is discussed with Town Road Patrolman Dan Chancellor and the expected total cost of the project, given these figures, can be calculated. The TB would meet at 7:30 p.m. before the 6/2/08 PC meeting if the Town Patrolman wanted action before the regularly scheduled TB meeting on 6/16/08. The only bid which was not accepted at this time was: For sealcoating: Scott Construction, Lake Delton, WI  53940 for the price of $12,175.00.
GUST ROAD AND BRIDGE WORK: NO ACTION. Town Patrolman Dan Chancellor will contact Dane County Highway to determine whether they may be interested in completing this project. The cost estimate provided by MSA Professional Services, Inc. was higher than anticipated. 
CRAIG JUDD/MT. VERNON PARK ASSOC./ANNUAL UPDATE/PICNIC PERMIT & TEMPORARY BARTENDER’S LICENSE-5/31/08-GARAGE SALE: 
MOTION by Hefty/Schwenn to approve the picnic permit/Temporary Class “B” Retailer’s License to the Mt. Vernon Park Association and a Temporary Operator’s License to Craig Judd to sell beer at their Garage Sale on 5/31/08 from 7 am to 4 pm in the Forest of Fame Park. Motion carried 3-0.

ANNUAL UPDATE: President Craig Judd provided his annual update and words of appreciation to the TB for the town’s annual contribution to the association. The 2008 Park Board is comprised of: President Craig Judd, Vice-President James Graham, Secretary Lindsey Jensen, Treasurer/Park Scheduler Anita Nesheim, Park Grounds Keeper Scott Austin, and Directors Ben Goebler, Larry Johnson, Dan Michaels, and Bob Miller. The calendar of activities for 2008 include the park spring clean-up and tree planting–4/26, the garage sale-5/31, ball tournaments 8/23-24/30-31 and 9/6-7, and the 2009 Annual Meeting – 2/09. Town Chairman Eloranta expressed appreciation for their work.   
OUTDOOR EVENTS-RILEY TAVERN: 6/14 AND 6/21: MOTION by Hefty/Schwenn to approve the outdoor events which fall within the conditional use permit, with the same conditions as in the past: 

1. All amplified sound and music shall be discontinued at midnight, 12:00 a.m., for the events other than the Riley Fest.

2. All amplified sound and music shall be discontinued at 1:30 a.m. for the Riley Fest. The Riley Fest is the only outdoor music event at Riley Tavern at which amplified sound or music shall continue past midnight. 

3. Access for emergency equipment shall be maintained at all times on all roadways in the vicinity of Riley Tavern that are being used for parking by the patrons of the Riley Fest and other events. It shall be the responsibility of Riley Tavern to request “no parking” signs if necessary. 
4. Riley Tavern, Inc. shall continue their policy of employing adequate security for the event. DISCUSSION: Seven outdoor music events, in addition to the Riley Fest, are permitted annually at Riley Tavern. The events shall comply with Town of Springdale Code of Ordinances, Sec. 7-2-17 © “SPECIAL PERMITS FOR EVENTS WITH AMPLIFIED SOUND OR MUSIC IN THE OUTDOOR CONSUMPTION AREA. Special permit(s) for event(s) with amplified sound or music in the outdoor consumption area may be granted by the Town Board. The Town Board shall approve each event and/or events by permit(s) and may impose specific conditions such as date of event, duration of event, hours of operation, hours of sale, notification requirements, and/or any additional conditions they deem necessary.” Discussion: As of this meeting, including the two requested at this time, a total of 6 outdoor events have been approved for 7/2007-6/08: 2007: June 21, August 4, August 11, August 18-Riley Fest, 2008: June 14 and June 21. (The event approved for 6/7/07 at the May 2007 TB meeting was rained out.) Riley Tavern representative Katherine Redican stated that the two events are wedding receptions to end at 10 pm. Motion carried 3-0.
DRIVEWAY PERMITS:

A. T. FISHER/KLEVENVILLE-RILEY RD./SEC. 2:MOTION by Eloranta/Schwenn to approve Driveway Permit Part I as a shared driveway with the condition that the driveway be built in conformance with the Driveway Construction Guide and pending receipt of the shared driveway agreement between Lots 1 & 2 CSM 8126. Discussion: Fisher plans to construct only the first 100’ of the proposed driveway and the remainder of the driveway, Driveway Permit Part 2, shall be required before building may commence on Lot 1. The existing asphalt driveway serving Lot 2 was built to single-use standards, narrower than the standard for a shared driveway. Since the Driveway Construction Guide does not require an asphalt driveway, the portion shared may meet the shared driveway width requirement by adding gravel shoulders. Motion carried 3-0. 
B. T. HAUDEN/K & R RD./SEC. 5: MOTION by Hefty/Schwenn to approve the Driveway Permit Parts 1 & 2 to serve Lot 3, CSM 9976. Discussion: The shared easement and driveway agreement is on file in the town hall. Motion carried 3-0. 
C. J. KRAEMER/GETZ RD./SEC. 6: MOTION by Hefty/Schwenn to approve the Driveway Permit Parts 1 & 2 to serve Lot 4, CSM 11994, with the condition that the driveway be built in conformance with the Driveway Construction Guide with specific attention to the 10% slope restriction. Motion carried 3-0. 
BETHKE/MIDTHUN/VANDEGRIFT/CSM/SEC. 25: 
Preliminary CSM: Due to questions raised by the neighbors, the preliminary CSM approved by the TB at the 4/21/08 TB meeting was discussed again. At the 4/21/08 TB meeting the preliminary CSM for 3 new lots of 5, 5 and 3.5 acres was approved. This CSM differed from the CSM approved by the PC on 3/31/08 in two ways: Lot 2 was reduced from 5 to 3.5 acres and a “66’ wide joint driveway & access easement” was drawn along the entire boundary between Lots 1 and 2. This 66’ wide joint driveway and access easement was not pointed out by the property owner and consequently not discussed at the TB meeting. The neighbors were concerned that it could lead to another lot or building site on the 70+ acre remaining parcel, contrary to the approved concept plan and the previous discussions about the proposed development. M. Bethke, representative for the developers, agreed to provide a copy to the town of the preliminary CSM with only the shared driveway noted and without the 66’ wide easement.

Drainage concerns: In another matter, neighbors repeated their concerns voiced in an earlier meeting, regarding potential run-off and drainage problems onto the existing house lots at 2001 and 2025 Spring Rose Rd. from the proposed driveway to the new Lot 3 and the earth-moving activity at 1985 Spring Rose Rd. It was their understanding that the developers were to prepare a plan to handle run-off and erosion control. This appears to be a private matter at this time, but at the time of driveway permit application, due to the extent of the anticipated earth-moving, a Dane County Erosion Control permit may be required.   
R. BEATON-LANDSCAPE PLAN/CONDITIONS OF 3/24/08/SEC. 9/CTH P: MOTION by Eloranta/Hefty to request that the landscape plan be revised to locate the doors and entrance to the proposed new building on the back/the East side of the structure and to screen the material storage and parking. Discussion: At this point in time, the TB will not act to reject the zoning change. Since the conditions will be recorded at the Register of Deeds, Dane County Zoning may enforce them. At this point in time, the TB feels it is in the best interest of all parties involved to sign a shared driveway agreement. 
As a requirement of the 3/24/08 TB approval of rezoning #9856 the following two conditions were discussed:
**A landscaping plan shall be submitted for approval to the Springdale Town Board with a $15,000.00 bond prior to the Town Board’s last approval of the rezoning. The landscaping as depicted on the landscaping plan approved by the Town Board shall be completed by October, 2008. This plan shall provide for maintenance of the existing newly erected fence along the lot line, 220’ long and 6’8” high, visually screening with trees and berms, driveway location, and proposed new building.

**A shared driveway agreement for the three lots served by the shared access point on CTH P shall be submitted to the Town Board and recorded at the Dane County Register of Deeds.
In response to the conditions the following submittals were presented on 5/19/08:

**Submittals: Bond:The unsigned, original West Bend “Subdivision Bond” Bond Number 0925107 in the sum of $15,000.00 for completion of landscaping in connection with the project in the Town of Springdale to construct a 50’ x 90’ metal garage building at 2938 CTH P was submitted. It is to be signed as soon as possible, by the deadline of 6/9/08. 

**Submittals: Landcape Plan: Mr. Phil Wall with Architectural Solutions LLC, Mt. Horeb, WI, served as a representative for Ron Beaton, the property owner. He presented a Site Plan, Landcaping Plan, Floor Plan, and Exterior Elevations entitled “Putters Green LLC Ron Beaton” and dated 05/19/08. The plan differs from the landscaping plan submitted and approved on 3/24/08. By the PC meeting of 6/2/08, at which the PC will complete an architectural review of the landscaping plan, Mr. Wall agreed to revise it with the following considerations: ***maintaining a rural appearance; **screening of the building, parking area and material storage from the road; **minimizing the impact of the noise and equipment movement on the residents on the other side of the fence; **providing access into and out of the building without backing into others’ property or the road.
**Submittals: Letter from R. Beaton, dated 5/15/08: in which he requests a separate driveway to serve his property, Lot 3, rather than agreeing to a shared driveway agreement with the owners of Lots 1 and 2. Motion carried 3-0. 
M. DANIELS/RELOCATION OF PLATTED-UNIMPROVED ROAD/ZANDER RD./SEC. 4: NO ACTION: After speaking with Dane County Planning and Development staff, M. Daniels plans to build a new accessory building on the portion of his lot zoned A-1. He may choose to access the building via his existing driveway or via a new driveway constructed in the right-of-way of the unimproved platted public road. The private driveway serving the neighboring property at 8812 Zander Road is located on the unimproved platted road, the historical access used when the property housed a public school. The Clerk is directed to contact WTA about the wisdom of locating a new private driveway on an unimproved public road. It was suggested that a new access from Zander Rd. to the proposed site of the accessory building, if it contains electricity, needs to meet the 10% maximum grade for a private driveway.   
UTILITY POLES WITHIN THE R-O-W/SHARPES CORNER RD. & LEWIS RD./SEC. 32: MOTION by Hefty/Schwenn to approve the plan for reconstruction of existing utility poles as submitted by Alliant Energy, on the map received 05/06/08 for portions of Lewis Rd., Martin Rd., Sharpes Corner Rd. Discussion: No citizens have objected to the proposal and it appears that the poles are in the same location as the poles to be replaced. Motion carried 3-0. 
AMENDMENTS TO THE TOWN LAND USE PLAN AND LAND DIVISION/SUBDIVISION ORDINANCE: MOTION by Eloranta/Hefty to approve the proposed amendments to the Town of Springdale Land Division and Subdivision Ordinance effective immediately and to approve the proposed amendments to the Plan to be effective on the effective date of the new ordinance regarding signs. Discussion: The proposed amendments were recommended for approval by the Plan Commission and discussed at the Public Hearing on the 3/24/08 Town Board meeting. 
An overhead of the proposed amendments was projected on the overhead: 
1.  Language added to: Section 5 Residential Density Option 2, 4. (b) (5).

Screenings may be required to mitigate the impact of residential development and may consist of either a buffer of natural vegetation left in place for this purpose during site development or landscaping and planting to achieve the same result. The type of screening most suitable to the site shall be suggested by the landowner and shall require approval by the Town of Springdale Plan Commission. When such screenings are required, a letter of credit or other financial instrument acceptable to the Town Board shall be required.

2. Language clarified in Sec. 9 (E) 11. SECTION 9 COMMERCIAL DEVELOPMENT/USES 

(E) 11.If a business is located within one-hundred (100) feet of an adjacent dwelling unit the side of the business facing the residence shall be screened by landscape screen or visual barrier (see 2000 Dane County Code, Chapter 10, Section 10.16(7) for specifications of screening). The Town of Springdale Plan Commission may shall require a letter of credit or other financial instrument acceptable to the Town Board when such a bond for screenings are required. 

3. Language deleted in Sec. 9 (E) 17 and replaced with new language in (L).
17.Signage shall be prohibited for residential and commercial activities in town except for the following two uses: 

(i)  For farm signs or for the advertisement of locally produced agricultural products and agricultural/farm related activities; and 

(ii)For the C-1 Commercial District uses supported in Mt. Vernon when the Ssignage shall be on-site, unlit, less than or equal to 2’ by 3’ in size, and shall otherwise comply with all applicable state, county, and town requirements.

(E) 17. -21 renumbered

New paragraph created: 

(L)In many circumstances signage is incompatible with the goals and policies of this 

Land Use Plan. The Town shall develop a signage ordinance that promotes rural   

business activity primarily related to agriculture and that ensures signage 

will not negatively effect the rural character of the Town. 
As discussed at the 4/19/08 TB meeting, the intent of the screening is to provide another option to the property owner; to place a house in a location, which without screenings, would be incompatible with the Plan. Supervisor Schwenn supports the screening requirement for businesses but not for residences. Motion carried 2-1 (Schwenn opposed.).
APPOINTMENT OF WEED COMMISSIONER: MOTION by Schwenn/Hefty to reappoint Eric Birschbach as Weed Commissioner. Motion carried 3-0. 
TITLE COMPANY FEE INCREASE: MOTION by Eloranta/Schwenn to increase the fee charged to the Title Companies for research by the Town Treasurer from $10.00 to $20.00 in keeping with the fees charged throughout Dane County. Discussion: A neighboring Town completed a survey of fees and the fees ranged from $0, $10, $15, $20, $25, $30, $40 to $50, with Springdale’s fee of $10.00 much lower than average. The Treasurer receives 80% of the fee collected since the work is completed entirely in her office. Motion carried 3-0. 
vfd-mhafd update: VFD Commissioner R. Schwenn reported that the VFD remains in a state of flux due to the ”no” vote for the Town and City of Verona merger and the City of Verona’s wish to withdraw from the VFD agreement or the VFD district. In general, the Town of Springdale can wait to see what the City of Verona decides and then negotiate services or a settlement of assets. The mutual aid agreements for all emergency service providers assures competent fire and EMT services. 
bills-2008 budget: MOTION by Schwenn/Hefty to approve the bills. Motion carried 3-0.  
adjourn: MOTION by Schwenn/Hefty to adjourn. Motion carried 3-0. 11 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted, Vicki Anderson, Town Clerk

